
THE IMPERIAL VISIT TO BAMENDA  BY PRESIDENT PAUL BIYA: AN SCNC REACTION 
 

The much publicised visit to Bamenda, British Southern Cameroons, by 
President Paul Biya of la Republique du Cameroun which took place 

December 08-09, 2010, was not a State visit to a territory and people 
by whose consent he rules, it was an imperial visit to a people and 

territory ruled by the barrel of the gun. 
 

As the relationship between the subjugated and the oppressor is held 
by thin thread of distrust, fear of the unknown, after several 

postponements, this visit took twelve calendar months from date of 
announcement to be implemented. The SCNC on getting the announcement 

of this infamous imperial celebration of the 50th Anniversary of la 
Republique du Cameroun Army, described it as a POISONOUS GIFT to the 
Bamenda population in particular and to the Southern Cameroons people 

in general. 
 

Haunted by his two states of emergency in the North West and Economic 
blockade code named “Operation Daurade” in the South West which have 

left unhealed scars on the consciences and the souls of Southern 
Cameroonians, special measures had to be put in place to make the 50th 
Anniversary Celebration of la Republique du Cameroun Army hold in an 

occupied territory, British Southern Cameroons. 
 

Firstly, all Southern Cameroonians of North West occupying posts in 
government and public corporations to guarantee survival in their 
sinecure posts had to visit their home divisions and mobilise the 

population to turn up en mass in Bamenda. 
 

To guarantee massive attendance the cohorts to please the colonizer, 
had to contribute over 150 million francs to transport, lodge and feed 

crowds who accepted to make it to Bamenda. CPDM uniforms were sown and 
distributed to all for free. This despicable and contemptible acts 

only portray one thing, namely, the uncertainty and distrust as well 
as fear of the unknown by the Yaounde authorities and her agents in 

the Southern Cameroons. 
 

Secondly, troops reinforcement and security was exceptionally stepped 
up in the North West in particular and Southern Cameroons in general. 

From September 27th to December 10th 2010, under the pretext of 
ensuring security, the Bamenda population lived in hell of a war zone; 
kale-kales were instituted, students, humble mothers to and fro their 

farms, peace-loving gentlemen and women were subjected to arbitrary 
arrests, they were tortured and money extorted to set them “free” in 

an occupied territory amongst others. Bamenda was under an undeclared 
state of emergency as mounted check points, which tripled, were in the 

hands of gun-totting security men ferried from Yaounde, Koutaba, 
amongst others. A reign of terror was imposed on a peace-loving and 

law-abiding people as even some babies were deprived of the comfort of 
and breast milk of their mothers, consequent upon their arbitrary 

arrests and incarceration. 
 



Thirdly, the Imperial Visit which finally took place on December 08th, 
2010 was under exceptionally tight security. The heavy presence of the 
troops notwithstanding, Emperor Biya himself demonstrated the fear of 
the unknown. Or was his conscience haunted by the ghosts of those his 

occupation forces murdered in cold blood while fighting for human 
rights and democracy? If not why was he so scared of the rented mass 
mobilisation that he had to hide behind dark glasses in a hermetically 
sealed limousine and could not as much as wave as he did in 1983 and 

1985? 
 

Either haunted by his heinous crimes against a peace-loving and 
law-abiding people who will not say “YES” when “NO” is the right 

answer or the fact that “Bamenda is more slippery” in the dry season, 
one thing is clear: these are a people of legendary hospitality. They 

hold HUMAN LIFE and BLOOD as sacred. They hold TRUTH, HUMAN FREEDOM 
and SOCIAL JUSTICE as divine tenets which guarantee peace in society 
and prosperity for all men. They leave vengeance to God the Creator. 
These notwithstanding, they should never be taken for granted. They 

never give in to gross injustice and will never retreat once they 
believe in what is right. 

 
In his speech to the population on December 08th, 2010, which he 
transformed into an occasion to launch his campaign for the 2011 

Presidential, having been declared “a natural candidate” by some of 
his cohorts, he made his promises to a traumatised and subjugated 

people. 
 

On the Ring Road: He told the anxious crowd that he is consulting some 
international companies for the eventual construction of the Ring 
Road. But we know Mr. Biya has 'personally' been 'supervising this 

Ring Road' as he promised for the past twenty years. This amounts to a 
hard slap on the integrity of the people of the NW, knowing that the 
Ring Road is the only element that will link the entire NW and boast 

its economic development just as the sea links all of the coastal 
regions. We recall that early this year, his Minister of Public Works, 

while in China stated that the Ring Road is not a priority on the 
agenda of their government. Is this therefore a confirmation? 

 
On the University of Bamenda: The Southern Cameroons has been deprived 

of this university for over 40 years. CCAST Bambili established in the 
early 1960s was the nucleus of an Anglo Saxon University of Science 

and Technology and some Americans were on hand to develop it. But this 
could not be consequent upon the annexation of Southern Cameroons by 

Yaounde. We all know that it was a simple presidential decree that 
created the Universities of Soa and Maroua, la Republique du Cameroun, 

not a ceremony for the Head of State to assemble the entire Region, 
with an entire Cabinet to pronounce it as a personal decision with 

such pomp and pageantry. We recall that Buea was created at the same 
time by Presidential Decree with Ngaoundere and Douala, but it took 

Southern Cameroonians extra sacrifices to start the University of Buea 
many years later. This is the usual lot of a subjugated people who 
have to be on their knees for their children to have even a basic 



right, education. 
 

This notwithstanding, we call on all Southern Cameroonians at home and 
abroad to unite as we did to kick start the University of Buea, so 
that this State University should go operational in the 2011/2012 

academic year. It has been the cry of the impoverished masses who for 
no fault of theirs have had to starve, go naked, just to have their 

children survive in far away universities. 
 

On the Referral Hospital: We all know that the referral hospitals in 
Ebolowa and Yaounde were known only at their inaugurals, but while 
studies are not yet on, a lot of noise has to be made of the one to be 
in Bamenda. It is obvious that Biya is barely managing along with the 
Southern Cameroons. And to sustain this tense relationship he must 

balance the reign of the whip and carrot – (bite and blow tactics) 
properly. 

 
On the Menchum Falls: We note here that there are water falls in La 

Republique du Cameroun with far lesser capacities than the Menchum 
Falls, yet they are already constructed to provide hydro electricity. 
Why should feasibility studies keep multiplying year in, year out on 
the Menchum Falls? The answer is blowing in the wind. After all, we 
are being told that the Liquefied Natural Gas (LNG) is being built in 

Kribi in LRC to refine gas from Ndian in the Southern Cameroons with 
the lame excuse that the area in Southern Cameroons is 'insecure'. 

 
We recall that when Ahidjo attempted constructing a pipeline to 

transport crude oil from Victoria to Douala, Dr, Endeley swore that if 
that was done, only human blood will flow through the pipe. Today, 
with Endeley gone, Biya and his LRC want to do what Ahidjo failed to 
do. If the area in Southern Cameroons is insecure for property, what 

about humans in the volcanic area? Is Yaounde  interested in the 
safety, security and well being of the people of Southern Cameroons? 

It is most interested in the wealth of their land. That explains why 
Bakassi has assumed front line. 

 
We take this opportunity to warn the foreign partners dealing with 
Yaounde either to stop the negotiations or in their interest to insist 
that the factory be built in Kumba if Ndian is found to be unsuitable. 
We totally reject the idea of pipes to transport crude  from Southern 

Cameroons territory to Kribi in La Republique du Cameroun for 
refining. 

 
ANY Lesson? While the Bamenda population in particular and Southern 

Cameroonians in general will live to nurse their wounds, bruised 
consciences, the buyam sellams, taxi drivers, traders, students and 
school pupils will lament the reign of terror which deprived them of 
doing what meant much to them, the Imperial Visit registered some 

other points worthy of note and comment. 
 

For the first time in twenty eight years as President, Mr. Biya in his 
speech made some statements in English. He equally re-echoed his 



rhetoric of Bamenda his second home. It could not be otherwise for he 
is a le Francais Camerounais and Bamenda is a town in British Southern 
Cameroons which is not an integral part of La Republique du Cameroun, 

his country. If it were not mere make belief where else has Mr. Biya 
imposed states of emergency or which town has had as much bloodshed as 

Bamenda? Is Bamenda not Bakassi number two where citizens of La 
Republique hate to go or to be posted for service? 

 
The second thing was the highly claimed Biya/Fru Ndi meeting. Fru Ndi, 
the SDF Chairman has longed for it and campaigned for it consistently 
at every given opportunity. He pushed Mr. Biya to the wall. They both 
need each other for self-survival and for their game plan. But it must 

not be misunderstood, misplaced and must not divert attention from the 
real political, legal and legitimate issue, namely the destiny of the 

Southern Cameroonian people. 
 

Mr. Biya for his game plan for 2011 wants to use the audience granted 
Fru Ndi in more than twenty years, the rented crowd in CPDM uniform, 

the North West Natural Rulers to show his popularity and justify the 
already rigged 2011 Presidential elections. He does not want the Ivory 
Coast scenario to befall him. To pre-empt this he has already offered 

the military a bright future under his reign and the hostile North 
West population he has made empty promises as well as shown a human 

face to Ni John Fru Ndi. To Fru Ndi and the SDF we say there is no 
cause for smile from jaw to jaw, let alone celebration. 

 
Did Mr. Biya as the Commander-in-Chief apologise for the atrocities 
meted on Southern Cameroonians by his troops? The amputees, the 
widows, orphans are there in their numbers, suffering as if they were 

born to live and die in misery! 
 

Mr. Fru Ndi must not forget that his cry is for “a level playing 
field” for free, fair and transparent elections which can only be 

guaranteed by good electoral laws and an independent electoral 
commission, not ELECAM. This is a national issue that concerns all, 

indeed an issue of a democratic culture and constitutional democracy 
that la Republique du Cameroun badly needs in this third millennium. 

 
REDEEMING THE TIME AND THE FINAL MESSAGE 

The SCNC unequivocally calls on President Paul Biya of la Republique 
du Cameroun and Mr. John Fru Ndi, a bona fide Southern Cameroonian, to 

understand that their discussions have nothing to do with and cannot 
substitute the CONSTRUCTIVE DIALOGUE between la Republic du Cameroun 

and Southern Cameroons under mediation of the African Commission on 
Human and Peoples' Rights (ACHPR). 

 
The two political rivals missed opportune moments of making history. 

Had Mr Biya in his speech before the rented crowd even in CPDM uniform 
and all Southern Cameroonians in suits and traditional regalia, 
announced that la Republique du Cameroun was ready for the 
Constructive Dialogue and that his government will respect the 

agreement reached, the prolonged applauds would have re-echoed in 



Yaounde and Paris. Statesmen studiously read the hand writing on the 
wall and never allow such God-given opportunities to slip bye. It is 

from such historic acts world heroes are made. 
 

If Ni John Fru Ndi in his audience with Mr Biya did not remind him of 
his own call to Mr Biya to dialogue with the SCNC, his conscience 
should give him no rest until he firmly tells Mr Biya; “Sir, since I 

won elections in 1992 and victory was seized because Paris has vowed 
that an Anglophone can never rule from Etoudi, stay with your country 
and LET MY PEOPLE GO! If he did not, let the opportunity not be missed 
at their next audience. 2011 promises no new deal and the position of 
France as stated in the Secret File remains and will remain unchanged. 

 
The NW Natural Rulers should firmly be mindful of the sacred rule they 

play in the society. They are not individuals; they are wholesome 
embodiments. They should remember that in their several Memos to 
President Biya they have convincingly called on him to dialogue with 

the SCNC. This was even before the Banjul Ruling. They should 
consistently and systematically insist on this. 

 
The SCNC takes judicious note that Mr. Biya also granted audience to 

Ma Foncha, the widow of John Ngu Foncha, the former Vice President to 
whom he refused several requests for audience until he died. We 

believe Ma Foncha passed on the late Tata Foncha's will that Southern 
Cameroons sovereignty must be restored. Let the WILL not be betrayed! 

 
Committed to defending this WILL we warn Southern Cameroons spineless 

politicians of tempting offers that would be made to the Foncha and 
Jua families, as have been made to the Muna family to perpetrate the 
annexation and colonial occupation of British Southern Cameroons. 

Annexation and colonialism can never be reformed, panel beaten to be 
accorded a human face and heart. It is an evil. It can only be over 
thrown for victims to regain their freedom, live in peace based on 

justice and enjoy prosperity. This is the crying need of every 
Southern Cameroonian. 

 
We reaffirm our solemn call to President Paul Biya to demonstrate his 

new spirit by borrowing a leaf from the Czechoslovakian Velvet 
Revolution and submit to the CONSTRUCTIVE DIALOGUE with the Southern 

Cameroons. He should stop listening to self-seeking politicians, turn 
over a new leaf and engrave his name in tablets of gold in the sands 
of history. Truth can never be buried. And without respect for truth 

humanity is doomed. It must be respected, defended, preserved and 
promoted for human excellence and for the glory of God the Creator. 

 
Done, in Bamenda, this 13th Day of December, 2010. 

 
For the SCNC, 

 
 
 
 



           NFOR, NGALA NFOR 
        National Vice Chairman, and 

  Chair, Foreign Affairs Commission 
 
 

Cc: 

-     H.E. Ban Ki Moon – UNSG New York 
-    H.E. President Barack Obama, Washington 

-    H.E. Rt. Hon.. David Cameron, London 
-    H.E. Dr. Goodluck Johnathan, Abuja, Nigeria 

-    H.E. President Paul Biya, la Republique du Cameroun 
-    H.E. Jacob Zuma, President of South Africa 

-    H.E. John Evans Atta Mills, President of Ghana 
-    H.E.  Chairman of AU 

-    AU Commission Chairman 
-    All Embassies in Yaounde 

-    All Member Nations of the UN 
-    All Member Nations of the AU 

-    H.E. Kamalesh  Sharma, S.G. Commonwealth, London 
-    President of the European Union 
-    President of the ICJ, The Hague 

-    H.E. Nelson Mandela, former President of South Africa 
-    S.G. of ACHPR, Banjul, the Gambia 

-    High Commissioner of UN Human Rights Council, Geneva 
-    Arch Bishop Desmond Tutu, South Africa 
-    Marino Budaschin, G.S. UNPO, The Hague 

-    Special Rapp. on Extra-judicial, Summary or Arbitrary Execution, UNHRC 
-    Special Rapp. on Freedom of Opinion and Expression, UNHRC 

-    Special Rapp. on Torture, UNHRC, Geneva 
-    Human Rights Organisations – national & international 

-    The Press – national & international 
-    Archives 


